Horsham and Newton St Faiths Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Band Room at St Faiths Centre on Monday 17th March 2014 at 7.00pm
Present:
Mr A Armstrong, Mr B Coe, Mr R Cushing (Chairman), Mr J Matthewson, Mrs M Rodgers, Mr R Wilks, Mr P Woodcock (Vice-Chairman), Mrs S McMillan (Clerk), Police
1/3/2014
       Apologies:    Mrs A. Collard, Mr D Fortescue, Mr S Williams, Mr Dan Roper, Mr S Fidler.

       Mr Hall failed to attend the meeting.

2/3/2014 
Declarations of Interest under the Code of Conduct 2012 


Mr A Armstrong – Chair of St Faiths Community Group, 
Mr J Matthewson – Grass Cutting
Mr R Wilks – Grass Cutting
3/3/2014
Public Participation: 24+
Fairholme Road/Gressingham Farms Issue

Mr Armstrong spoke on behalf of the Fairholme Road Action Group with regard to obtaining confirmation that 

the Parish Council will support the Fairholme residents in their quest to ensure Gressingham Foods 

take some responsibility for the damage and inconvenience that is being caused by using this private road as an entry /exit point to their farm.
Firstly, referring to a letter sent by the clerk, Mr Armstrong asked the Chairperson, Mr Cushing, why he felt that 

the Parish Council should not pay for a larger room in order to accommodate local village residents that wish to 

discuss a problem they are experiencing. The Chairperson responded by saying that as Fairholme Road

is unadopted, there is little that the Parish Council can do to intervene and so he did not believe it was good use 

of the parishioners precept.

Mr Armstrong went onto say that, PC Andy Dye had been to take a look at Fairholme Road and was surprised 

by the amount of heavy traffic and the extent of the decay in the tarmac.

Mr Armstrong reported that a letter had been received, addressed to the Parish Council from Mr Stephen Urwin, 

the Farm Manager from Green Label Farms. He had written that he was unable to make this meeting however

he would be willing to personally meet up with the residents in order to try to resolve the ongoing arguments.

Mr Armstrong proposed to the residents that this should be the way forward.

A Fairholme Road resident asked that as the unadopted road is also a footpath, then doesn’t the Parish 

Council have a responsibility to maintain it? He said that the footpath has stopped being used as an amenity due to the large volume of heavy traffic that uses the track. Is there not a minimum width?
Resident, Mr Collins, went on to explain how Fairholme Road came to be an unadopted road. He can 

remember attending a meeting in 1970 at Hainford village Hall where the decision was made to 

accept the unadopted status. The road was tarmacked and paid for 80% by the then owners of the caravan 

park and 20% by the residents. He believes that over the past few decades the garden boundaries 

have encroached onto the road making it narrower and narrower and therefore exacerbating the problems. 
The original boundaries can still be seen by the hedgerows. He suggested that the opportunity to make the 
road adopted was lost way back and that the residents should seek legal advice.
Mr Cushing asked the residents why the problems had got to this stage and why hadn’t they arranged a 
meeting with the Farm managers previously. Mr Hawley said that Gressignham Foods are putting in little 
effort. They have said on numerous occasions that they will come and clean the debris from the road but never 
do. Mr Hawley can remember the road being cleaned only three times and even then without the proper 
equipment for the task. Mr Hawley said that legal advice could result in excess of £3000 for barrister fees, £2000 
for land registry and a potentially huge sum if the case goes to court.

Mr Woodcock added that he believes the road has always been a farm track and the residents knew this when 
they bought their properties; the size and frequency of the vehicles is irrelevant as the farm has ‘right of way’.

Mr Armstrong said that the Parish Council is here to serve the community. The FRAG group would just 

like it minuted that the Parish Council supports the residents in order to show Mr Urwin at a future meeting.

Mr Armstrong went onto to say that in 1957, when the ‘Right of way’ for the farm was established, tractors 
and trucks were not as big. A structure needs to be put in place so the road can be maintained every year. 
Mr Coe asked for it to be minuted that he agrees with and supports the FRAG group.

Resident, Mrs Hampton went on to say that, after the sale of the farm, the newest owners are operating 
on prescriptive rights. She said that when a business changes hands planning permission needs to be applied 
for. Mr Cushing responded by saying that this would go through Broadland District council first and not the 
Parish Council. She said the last planning permission was applied for in 1980. She stated that the residents 
had come to the parish meeting for some empathy and not a sheet of barbed wire.
Mr Cushing responded by saying that the Council do empathise with the problems and will support the 

Fairholme Road residents however an unadopted road is not within the parish council’s jurisdiction and so he 
does not see what else the council can do.   
Resident, Mr Collins said the road has been used since ancient times however it used to flood in the winter so it 

fell out of use. The right of way has always existed. 4 years ago he wrote to Tingdene to say that the road 
needed maintenance however he never heard anything. 
It was stated by a resident that the farm is now 4 time its original size. When it was stated that the residents 
have as much responsibility as the farm to maintain the road, a resident responded by saying ‘however I drive a 
car and not a 40 tonne arctic’.

A resident suggested blocking/closing the road off for ‘supposed’ maintenance repairs in order to stop farm 

traffic from using the road. He asked the Parish Council if this could be done and how long the blockage could
potentially be in place. Mr Cushing referred the question to the Police.

Mr Cushing asked if a group exists, with a bank account to manage the costs of maintenance and future 

problems. Mr Armstrong stated that the FRAG group has only been formed in the last couple of weeks. 

4/3/2014
Minutes from the previous meeting. The minutes of the previous meeting held on 17/2/2014 were agreed 
and signed by the Chairman. 
 5/3/2014 
Policing Report. Crime figures for February – 1 x Fraud/Deception, 1 x Sexual offence.
       Mr Cushing asked the Police about the legal implications of the residents blocking off Fairholme Road 
for maintenance work. The Police said that this would be a Highways issue and it would need to go through 

the correct channels. He believes it would be a civil issue but he would refer it back to the legal department.
 6/3/2014
Norfolk County Council Report

Clerk read out emailed report from Mr Roper. 

By comparison this has been a relatively quiet month on the County Council but is building towards a busy 
April. Next month the Council will be meeting twice, one meeting will decide the future decision making structure 
for the Council for the next five years; the second will be to once again debate the incinerator. The 
Chancellor’s budget on landfill tax will affect how the long term finances for the incinerator project will stack up.

 
Chris Mayes has come back to me to say he will inspect and arrange for any debris to be cleared away from 
the path on West Lane. He has also confirmed he is happy for the new signage leading to the Newton Play area 
and will come back to you with more details.

 7/3/2014
Broadland District Council Report. 

Clerk read out emailed report from Mr Roper. 


BDC next meeting is on 18-03-2014. A key item on the agenda is the Site Allocations Proposed Submissions. 
This is the latest stage in identifying sites for development until 2026. Colleagues will remember that there 
were initially a number of proposals for the Parish with proposals totalling over 400 new homes. This appeared
to run totally contrary to the Joint Core Strategy that identified the Parish for only about 20 new homes. There 
was a very real fear that considerably more development could be pushed onto St Faiths. However, the number
of sites has since been reduced to just one - Manor Road of 40 dwellings. In turn a proposal has come forward
to extend the size of this site to allow for a different access point and an additional 20 properties. The amended 
site on Manor Road with a proposed 60 homes is now the proposal going forward.

 
In contrast to the County Council, the budget at Broadland was passed unanimously.

8/3/2014        
Norwich Airport Update.

Apologies from Mr Fidler. Clerk reported:
· Work has started on the new Engine testing bay. The building should be completed by Feb 2015.

· The Site 4 development for the new ‘Aeropark’ will be completed by late 2015.  
 9/3/2014
Matters Arising from minutes of previous meeting. 
· Bus shelter cleaning – Mr Armstrong said he believes that as Chairperson at the last meeting, Mr 
Woodcock broke the standing orders and that the vote on the continuation of the Aquawash contract should 
not stand. Mr Woodock said that at the last meeting, he asked the public in attendance their views on the 
standard of the bus shelter cleaning in order to get an insight into what the community thought. He said this 
was questioned on a  personal ‘level’. There was a great deal of heated discussion on this subject. 
Mr Armstrong said he is upset that the Parish Council is prepared to spend so much on the cleaning 
contact when the St Faiths Community group, to which he is Chairman, are offering the service at a 
much reduced rate. 
Mr Wilks said that the service the St Faiths Community group is offering is not equivalent to what 
Aquawash offers as they do not have a pressure washer. Mr Wilks said the contract was only changed from 
Mr Canny in the first place, as the cleaning was not seen as adequate due to the smell of urine in the 
shelters remaining. Mr Wilks said that only a pressure washer would remove this. He suggested that in 
October, when the year long contract with Aquawash has finished, then the St Faiths Community group 
could offer their services again. Mrs Rodgers stated that if the St Faiths Community group had offered 
their services at the end of 2013 when the contract was put out to tender, then this whole issue could have 
been avoided.

· Fee for hiring the band room at St Faiths Centre – Mr Armstrong said the St Faiths Community Group 
would pay the £20 fee.
· Portakabin for Newton park – Mr Armstrong reported that the St Faiths Community group is able to 
obtain a free of charge portakabin to be used on Newton park as a possible meeting room. The 

St Faiths Community group would maintain the room.  Mr Woodcock said he was concerned about what 

would happen to the maintenance if the St Faiths Community group folds. In response to Mr Cushing 

questions, Mr Armstrong said that the St Faiths Group is not a charity however the correct constitutions 

and legal documents exist. Mr Cushing asked Mr Armstrong if the Parish Council could have a copy of these 

as he wants to understand what would happen to any money in the St Faiths Community group bank account

if the group disbands. 

Although, the Broadland Council have said verbally that planning permission is not required for the 

Portakabin, it was felt that written documentation should be obtained to prove this. Mr Woodcock proposed 

and Mrs Rodgers seconded. (5 for, 1 abstention. Mr Armstrong was unable to vote due to being Chairman of 

the St Faiths Community group). Clerk to write to BDC with following  specifications:  3m x 9m portakabin 

with adjustable legs, to be fitted on concrete pads to the left of the water building with blacked out windows.   
10/3/2014        
10.1 To discuss response to the following applications:
· 20140328  Extension and Alteration to changing facilities

Petans Ltd, Bullock Hill, Horsham St Faith NR10 3HT
No Objections

· 20140299  Change of use of attached Store to Florist shop (A1 use)
Crown House, Crown Road, Horsham St Faith NR10 3JD

No Objections
· 20140286  Alterations and extensions
Mr Payne, 9 Fairholme Road, Horsham St Faith, NR10 3LH

No Objections
11/3/2014       Planning Enforcements:  None
12/3/2014       Clerks Update  
· Speedwatch Report – Mr Emmerson reported that posters have been put up on noticeboards around 
the village asking for volunteers however they haven’t received any response as of yet. 
· Centre Representative update -  No update received from St Faiths Centre. The Parish Council still 
believe that the Centre Committee are in breach of their constitution. Mr Armstrong will attend the next 

Centre committee meeting regardless and will be signed in by a current member.

· Highways department have agreed to install ‘Playground’ signs on both Manor Road and Newton Street.
· Newton Post Office update – Wendy Hamilton from the Post Office has written to the Parish Council to 
say that they plan to introduce an outreach service to Newton St Faith however negotiations are still

in early stages. Clerk to write to Wendy Hamilton to thank her for her continued work and to try and hurry

the negotiations along.

· New Park and Ride signs are to be installed on the Cromer Road.
· West Lane Ditch – Highways have responded to the Council’s request to remove the litter and 

branches from the ditch on West Lane. Quentin Barker said that it is not possible to give the same level

of attention to ‘gardening’ as you would in your property and that once a few weeks of growth have 

taken place, it will look fine.

· Letter from resident on Back Street regarding parking issues. Back Street resident said that the 
reason a car is still parked on the verge is that they were unaware any letter had been sent and that he 

will discuss the issue with his neighbours and see if they can come up with a solution to alleviate 

the problem. 
13/3/2014       Finances:
13.1
Expenditure: 





Sarah Mcmillan Salary and expenses
£    488.47






Pearce and Kemp Ltd


£    235.98

Eon




£      85.52






Aquawash (Feb)


£      96.00






Eon Clink



£      24.51






St Faiths PO



£      21.19






Broadland Council – Horsham bin 
£      15.00

                        
Income:


VAT Claim



£    1113.57


13.2
To consider applications for financial assistance.


EACH (East Anglia’s Childrens Hospice) – Declined 
14/3/2013 
Items to be discussed:
14.1
Clerk letter of resignation – Position to be advertised locally and on the NALC website.
14.2
Overgrown tree in West lane – Clerk is of the understanding that the Church Committee are going to pay to remove the overhanging branches from the conifer. Clerk to contact the PCC to offer extra funds to remove the tree completely. Mr Coe proposed and Mr Woodcock seconded. All in favour.
14.3
Village survey sub-committee questionnaire – Mr Armstrong asked the thoughts of the other Parish Councillors regarding the survey that he has created. Mr Cushing said he would not fill in the questionnaire if it came through his door as he felt it was asking too many personal questions and that residents may be inclined to throw it in the bin. Mr Armstrong said we could apply for a £2000 grant and approximately £800 would need to be spent on printing. The remaining £1200 could be spent with professional survey company who could collate the info and possible deliver the surveys to residents. Mr Armstrong proposed that the council should go ahead with the survey and Mr Coe seconded. 3 against (Mr Woodock, Mr Matthewson, Mr Wilks), 2 abstained (Mr Cushing and Mrs Rodgers) and 2 in favour (Mr Coe and Mr Armstrong). It was resolved by majority vote to not go ahead with the community survey.
14.4
Newton park update 

Anglian water building – The Anglian water building has now been signed over to BDC and in turn can 
be signed over to the Parish Council in an addendum to the playing field lease. Mr Armstrong said that 
BDC wants the Parish Council to ‘give this back’ to the St Faiths Community Group.  Mr Armstrong said the St Faiths Community group would like to use the building to house the tools for a Community Composting 
Area on the park which will generate £50.54 for every tonne of recycled material that is produced. 
Insurance costs will be approximately £50 per year to be paid by the St Faiths Community group. Mr 
Armstrong proposed and Mr Coe seconded that the Parish Council should take over the legal responsibility
of the building on behalf of the St Faiths Community group. (3 in favour, 2 against and 1 abstention. 
Mr Armstrong is unable to vote due to being Chairman of the St Faiths Community group) 
Benches – The recycled benches will be fitted into park on the weekend of 22nd March. Mr Wilks asked 
Mr Armstrong to look into the possibility of concrete pads.

9.00pm At this point the Chairman said he was finishing the meeting as 9.00pm had been reached. He asked councillors for items under AOB.

15/3/2014 
Any other business: 

· Mr Armstrong said that ROSPA are offering half day training courses that will cover the annual 

inspection of the playground equipment after the initial period with Sovereign expires. Mr Armstrong 

asked if this could be advertised in the noticeboards to see if any local residents would be interested

in attending. Cost of £35 each. Mr Armstrong will be attending himself.

· Mr Armstrong said that Sovereign have offered an additional piece of playground equipment at a 

reduced price as an offer of goodwill. To be put on Agenda next month for further discussion.
The following items were not discussed due to the time limitations as will be added onto the agenda 

next month.

14.5
Horsham Park

14.6
Letter from Mrs Williamson regarding Newton Park

14.7
Letter from NCC regarding development consent order

14.8
War memorial grant decision

The meeting closed at 9.05pm. Next meeting is at 7.00pm at The Mission Room on Monday 28th April 2014
Followed by the AGM at 8.00pm
